
Handy Sanitary District

Regular Meeting of the Board

March 13, 2014
Minutes
Board Attendees: Chairperson Karen Nash, Secretary Arlin Sechrist, Norman Hunt, Tim Loflin, and Darcus Bisher (7:15)
Staff Attendees: Clerk to the Board/Interim Manager Renae Stafford, Office/Finance Manager Lisa Hedrick 


Guest Attendees: see attached list
Karen Nash called the meeting to order and a moment of silence was observed. 
Approval of Minutes: The Board reviewed the November 14, 2013 Minutes and Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the Minutes as written, Tim Loflin seconded, passed by the Board 4-0. The Board reviewed the November 20, 2013 Minutes and Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the Minutes as written, seconded by Tim Loflin, passed by the Board 4-0. The Board reviewed the December 18, 2013 Minutes and Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the Minutes as written, seconded by Tim Loflin, passed by the Board 4-0.

Public Comment: Renae Stafford read from a letter that was submitted from a customer requesting waiver of a $65.00 fee incurred on her account following disconnection of service due to a bank error in processing payment. Following discussion, the Board did not take action to waive the fee, and advised staff to write the customer a letter notifying her of such, but which includes the suggestion that she seek reimbursement of the fee from the bank.        

Adoption of the Agenda: The Board reviewed the draft agenda. Tim Loflin made a motion to approve the agenda as written, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 4-0. 

Legal Services Contract: Renae Stafford explained that Frank Wells was not able to attend this meeting, but that he is currently drafting a legal services contract for the Town of Denton matter and had provided a couple of upcoming dates which he could be available to meet with the Board to further discuss the contract terms. She also confirmed that Mr. Wells can be available to attend the May meeting to discuss terms of a general counsel services contract, if the Board desires. Following discussion, the Board agreed to hold a special meeting at 6:00 PM on March 20, 2014 to consider the legal services contract for the Town of Denton matters.
Badin Lake Sewer Project/ Clean Water Management Trust Fund: The Board reviewed Amendment 8, and revised Exhibits A, B, and E to the Grant Agreement, which Renae Stafford explained the District had recently received from CWMTF. Lisa Hedrick explained that the budget revision was necessary so that funds could be reallocated. Following review and discussion of the revised exhibits, Tim Loflin made a motion to authorize Karen Nash to sign the necessary related documents. Arlin Sechrist seconded the motion, passed by the Board 5-0.  
Leak Adjustment Requests: The Board reviewed requested information provided on the radio read equipment, and Renae Stafford explained that in order for the reading equipment to log the data necessary to notify the meter reader when usage is high, the District would have to upgrade the radios inside the meter boxes to 100 watt, at a cost of around $110 each. She further explained that because of a transponder problem in the 50 watt radios which came with the radio-read system the District purchased in 2005 or 2006, staff has been working over the past couple of years, to upgrade all the radios to 60 watt, which is covered by the warranty. The Board also reviewed the account history for Mr. Reardon, the customer who had attended the February 20 meeting and requested the Board to research this matter, and to consider making an adjustment on his bill, in addition to the leak adjustment already made as per the District’s Customer Service policy. Following review and discussion, the Board did not take action to make further adjustment, and advised staff to inform Mr. Reardon of such, and also that the District did review the radio-read system as requested. 

Renae Stafford explained that the water department staff had reported that during a couple of recent main line leaks, as is standard, they had adjusted valves to isolate the leak area, and that it was suspected that the process had resulted in high usage on a few nearby meters. Darcus Bisher made a motion to authorize staff to make adjustments as deemed appropriate for the particular accounts affected by air pressure during these main line leaks. Norman Hunt seconded the motion, passed by the Board 5-0.    
Reports: 
Badin Lake Sewer Project/IFS Update: The Board reviewed an email recently received from Mark Hubbard which confirms that the District will not be required to make the principal loan payment in May. Renae Stafford explained that IFS has not yet set a new date for interest to start accruing on the loan.  
Badin Lake Sewer Project/Connections Update: Renae Stafford confirmed that connections have continued in Lake Shore, Lake Forest, Shoreline Circle, and Rolling View, and that in spite of the recent bad weather, 63 are now fully operational. She also discussed that repair work has continued in Pinehaven, and the total of replaced assemblies in that subdivision is now over 200. Renae Stafford explained that Mr. McGougan had agreed with the proposed first portion of Pinehaven to be included in the upcoming partial certification, and had recommended adding another small area of the subdivision as well. She confirmed that the engineer’s inspections will continue the following day, after which Mr. McGougan will draft the certification, provide to the District for review, and then submit to NCDENR. She also explained that following NCDENR’s authorization, staff anticipates providing notification to the portion of Pinehaven around April 15, and that prior to sending out the notification, since the District’s list of plumbers/electricians has not been updated in quite some time, staff has arranged for Covalen to conduct a training class, as has been done a couple of times before, to familiarize plumbers and electricians with the EOne tanks.      

Badin Lake Sewer Project/SCADA Update: Renae Stafford discussed that Jay Thomas has acquired quotes from Zylum and Controls Unlimited, but has expressed that the more he learns, the less anxious he is to make a decision because the Multitrode system the District has offers more capabilities than the District needs. She further explained that Jay Thomas is researching another monitoring system, which provides fewer capabilities, but still meets the state SCADA requirements.     
Badin Lake Sewer Project/Badin Shores Resort Update: Renae Stafford reported that upon receipt of the District’s recent letter regarding invoices incurred for repairs/maintenance of their collections system, BSR had submitted payment of the $14,539.11. She reminded the Board that Leann Martin is reviewing the invoices and supporting documentation for deductions previously made from BSR’s payments, and the District is still waiting on the these items for one particular month. The Board reviewed a memo which staff had recently sent to BSR regarding this particular month’s deductions, as well as a letter requesting written commitment for the remaining balance of the court-ordered $25,000.00, which is approximately $10,460.00. Renae Stafford explained that Leann Martin had recommended the District obtain at least written commitment of this prior to entering into a contract with Charles Underwood for the repairs needed at Pump Station #3 in BSR.    

Town of Denton: Renae Stafford explained she had recently participated in a conference call with John Gray and Daniel Wilson to update one another on the fact-finding progress for the issues the three are attempting to resolve. She also reported that the conference call participants had scheduled the next committee meeting for March 18, but that at Leann Martin’s recommendation, she has now contacted Mr. Gray and Mr. Wilson to reschedule the committee meeting, due to the likelihood of a time conflict with previously scheduled mediation. The Board and Renae Stafford discussed and agreed that the non-binding mediation process with NCRWA was proving to be very lengthy and that the recent correspondences, particularly emails from Denton committee member/former mayor Scottie Morris indicate that the Town is not interested in negotiating together to resolve the issues. The Board agreed that if they approve a contract with Frank Wells, it may be appropriate to seek his advisement on whether or not to continue the non-binding mediation with NCRWA. Renae Stafford requested direction on whether or not to continue trying to arrange the committee meeting and the Board advised her to wait until after the meeting on March 20 with Frank Wells, in anticipation that he may provide recommendation. 

Voluntary Annexation: Renae Stafford reminded the Board that following concerns expressed by property owners who are served by the District but are not eligible to vote because their property is not within the District boundary, there have been prior discussions about researching these properties and the possibility of voluntary annexation. She explained that the administrative department staff has started the process of determining the total number of properties either served by or having access to District service in several rural areas including Gravel Hill Church Rd, South Main Street, Farmer Rd, and Summerville Church Rd, as well as the subdivisions of Harborgate and Crystal Bay. Renae Stafford confirmed that the staff will provide more information on the possibility of voluntary annexation as the processes continue.    

Financial: The Board reviewed the monthly financial report and Lisa Hedrick explained that the District should be at 66%. She confirmed that Revenues are at 69%, and that on the Expenses side, Water Purchased is at 60%, the Water Department is at 51%, the Wastewater Department is at 64% and Administrative Department is at 52%.

Water Loss: Renae Stafford discussed that the loss for the month was at 19%.

Tim Loflin made a motion to move to closed session to discuss Badin Lake Sewer Project litigation, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0. No action taken. Arlin Sechrist made a motion to move back into open session, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 5-0.

Arlin Sechrist made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0. Adjourned. 
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